DRAFT 27 January 2022

EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP
Minutes of meeting on Thursday 27 January 2022 at 16:30
Present:
Sheriff Corke (Chair)



Sheriff Fife


Sheriff Stirling
                          Sheriff Dickson

Magda Markow, (Secretary), Civil Department

Elaine Wilson, Head of the Civil Department 



Mary Hughes, Civil Department 



Alex Young Civil Department



Fiona Brown, on behalf of the Office of the Public Guardian

Wendy Dalgeish, Scottish Legal Aid Board



Raymond Fairgrieve, solicitor and safeguarder



Gary Burton, solicitor (in place of Catriona Watt)


Helen McGinty, solicitor and safeguarder 



Lynn Bryson, solicitor (in place of C Ogilvie) 

Jackqueline Tainsh, solicitor, 

Matthew Clarke, solicitor on behalf of the City of Edinburgh Council

Suzanne Ross, solicitor on behalf of Midlothian Council (in place of Emma Padden)
Marielle Hunter, solicitor on behalf of East Lothian Council (in place of Donald Campbell)
1. Welcome and apologies 

Sheriff Corke noted as a preliminary matter that this was the User Group meeting that had been postponed from 16 September 2021 to 27 January 2022.
Apologies were received from Sheriff Tait, Donald Campbell, Catriona Watt, Charles Ogilvie, Victoria Gilles and Emma Padden.
2. Minutes of meeting of 4 February 2021
The Minutes of the meeting of 4 February 2021 were approved.
3. Matters Arising 

No matters arising. 

4. Stats
Elaine Wilson a shared spreadsheet illustrating numbers of guardianship applications throughout the 2021, as well as how they presented against national totals. Although, the numbers were optimistic, Elaine noted that the previous year was not great to compare, due to pandemic and changes in legislation, however, gradual progress was noted.  The numbers lodged slightly spiked in December, but it did not reach concerning level. 
5. WebEx Court update
Sheriff Corke confirmed that the virtual courts are currently a default position, however in person hearings can be accommodated should the Adult wish to attend.
Mary Hughes said that WebEx was working well, easy to access and ensured privacy, unless there is a technical difficulty.

Helen McGinty was concerned about the access to justice for vulnerable people. She noted, that the court warrants are not clear, the print is small and they do not include clear instructions on how the hearing will be conducted. There should be additional part added explaining how to access virtual hearing. It would be also helpful, if an option was presented of attending in person hearing. She said that the Mental Health Tribunal is coming back to live hearings to make it easier for vulnerable people to take part. 
Elaine Wilson said that the majority of procedural hearings will remain virtual. It is envisaged that the court house building will re-open to general public at the end of February / beginning of March and more substantial hearings, like evidential hearings will go back to being live.  There is a problem with accommodating large number of in person hearings due to lack of court rooms, as criminal court recovery is still in place.  
Sheriff Dickson said that he had no difficulty putting additional information on the warrants.

Elaine Wilson said that we can work out more plain and straightforward wording to make instructions clearer. 

Sheriff Corke suggested, that maybe we can include information, that an option to attend the court personally can be available.  

Matthew Clarke noted that he has no difficulty with WebEx, however, he stressed that the guardianship court is not a procedural court as final orders can be granted at the first hearing. 

Fiona Brown noted that if there was a choice of live or virtual hearing, a certain notice would be required.  

Jacqueline Tainsh said that solicitors outwith the Edinburgh area use their cover letters while serving papers, to explain how to access virtual hearings. Could it not be solicitors’ responsibility to inform public on how to participate in proceedings?
Fiona Brown asked Wendy Dalgeish, if Scottish Legal Aid Board has any views about this issue?

Wendy Dalgeish will canvas the issue with her colleagues.  

Mary Hughes commented, that the court users very often do not read warrants, as the warrants do include information on the hearings being virtual. The main attention of court users go to the covering letter accompanying papers.

(a) Documents in advance of the hearing
Sheriff Corke said that documents required for the hearings are consistently late. To ensure thorough preparation, they must be lodged by 12 noon on Tuesday.  

Elaine Wilson said that if the documents are lodged late, they may not be looked at by the sheriff.  

6. Review of 2018 Practice Note
Sheriff Corke proposed an amendment to the 2018 Practice Note, by adding a requirement for the solicitors to provide a draft final interlocutor, rather than just craves, as specified in Part 3 (f) in the Note.
Further, Sheriff Corke asked the group, to put forward any proposals for amendments they require and send them out to the AWI inbox for consideration, within next 3 weeks. 

Helen McGinty mentioned that just before last Practice Note was drafted, there was a large meeting organised, giving the practitioners opportunity to put forward any ideas. Maybe holding a similar meeting before amending the Practice Note would be beneficial?

Sheriff Corke replied that forwarding suggestions in writing will be sufficient so the meeting is not necessary.  

7. OPG Update 
The OPG update had been circulated by the OPG.

Fiona Brown confirmed that recovery plan was in place, to include Power of Attorney recovery. Powers of Attorney processes were significantly affected by Covid-19 as it is strictly paper based exercise. 

There is a plan in place to recruit more staff, however Ms Brown noted that recruitment proved to be a difficult task due to low interest. 
Fiona Brown reminded everyone that the OPG does have expeditious registration in place to accommodate urgent applications. Court aspect of their work is prioritised to accommodate the court diary. 
Jacqueline Tainsh raised concern that very often the OPG do not send their observations on time or at all. There are sometimes situations that the court receives their observations but the agent doesn’t and vice versa.  
Fiona Brown commented that it inconsistencies may occur for minimal amount of cases, and she is keen on hearing of any issues. She confirmed that from following week on there will be more staff in the building. 

Helen McGinty reported that she encountered technical difficulties while trying to submit forms on the OPG website- the “Submit” button didn’t work. 
Fiona Brown was not aware of this issue and encouraged practitioners to feel free to chase up progress of any outstanding work. 

(a) Frequency of meetings
Sheriff Fife noted that AWI User Group used to have meetings twice a year, he asked if it was a good idea to come back to more frequent meetings, as at the moment they take place once yearly.  The group agreed. 
Sheriff Fife asked if there are any names to be added to the group. He encouraged practitioners to put forward suggestions.

Sheriff Corke asked if Helen McGinty could circulate this information among practitioners to see if anyone would be interested.  

Matthew Clarke observed that Advocacy workers might be an interesting and helpful choice, as Advocacy is not represented at the moment within the group. 
(b) Possibility of mediation services being offered
Helen McGinty said she was a member of sub-committee of the Scottish Law Society. The topic discussed at one of their meetings was mediation.  There are no mediation services in Scotland at the moment, however they are in place in England. It would be interesting to offer mediation in straight forward cases, i.e. family disagreeing. Might there be specialised mediators available for the court. Helen wanted to gage whether or not there would be a need for it in guardianship cases. 
Wendy Dalgeish confirmed that there is a family mediation service in place and that she would be interested to have more information on guardianship mediation.  

Elaine Wilson asked who would facilitate mediation. 

Helen McGinty replied that this would need substantial discussion, should the project go forward. 

Jacqueline Tainsh said that she had a very successful mediation case. The case called in court 12 times, and then, following mediation it called 13th time and parties were in agreement thanks to prior discussions.  Unfortunately, the mediation cost could not be picked up by SLAB, as it wasn’t a family mediation. 

Matthew Clarke weighed in, that the cost of mediation services is a great concern, however, it would be very helpful as an available option. 

8. AOCB

Sheriff Corke thanked the group for their effort to get the AWI going in these difficult times.  

The date of the next meeting will be 25 August 2022 at 16:30.
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